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Council Defers Forest Preserve
Bill for Task Force Creation

by Barbara Hopkins

New City Council Meets
With COG & MML Reps

by Rachel A. Freedenberg

See FLIGHT, page 12

See COUNCIL, page 9

What Goes On

Centennial of Powered Flight
To Be Celebrated Locally

by Austin and Agnes Conaty

The forest preserve created by
the previous Greenbelt City
Council at its last meeting on
October 27 again sparked a
lively, if somewhat brief, debate
at the first regular meeting of the
newly-elected council on Novem-
ber 24.

Presented for second reading
and adoption was an ordinance
to include in the forest preserve a
parcel near the Boxwood neigh-
borhood.  The parcel in question,
8.81 acres, is located north of
Crescent Road, west of Lastner
Lane, south of Ivy Lane and east
of Ridge Road and excludes an
existing basketball court, play-
ground and picnic area.

New Councilmember Leta
Mach made a motion that the
bill be deferred until the forest
preserve task force, yet to be cre-
ated but also on the agenda, had
achieved the goal of assessing the
city’s remaining wooded areas
and its needs for parks and recre-
ation areas.

New Councilmember Konrad
Herling seconded Mach’s motion
but Councilmember Rodney Rob-
erts spoke in favor of moving
ahead with the ordinance. He ad-
vocated placing the burden on
those who later may feel that
there is a better use for the land

to prove their case.  Removing
land from the forest preserve
would require an affirmative vote
from at least four
councilmembers and then the ap-
proval of the city’s voters.

Herling said he agreed with
Roberts but wanted to involve
the appropriate advisory boards
before designating any more land
as forest preserve.  Citizen Keith
Chernikoff, who lives in Box-
wood, pointed out that there had
not been public discussion on
the Boxwood parcel as there had
on the other two parcels already
placed in forest preserve status.

Brian Almquist, also of Box-
wood, supported adoption of the
ordinance.  He described the
neighborhood as feeling “very
urban” and subject to noise from
nearby busy roadways.  He said
it helps to have an area that is
at least visually appealing to re-
duce the stress created by the
noise.  He also said more study
was not needed, nor were more
playgrounds or ballfields in that
area.

Another citizen, Susan
Smithers, also spoke in support
of Roberts’ opinion, saying
Greenbelt’s woodlands are what
make it unique.  She noted that
the 800-some acres that once

surrounded the city has now
dwindled to 200-some.

Mayor Judith Davis wanted
the Boxwood Civic Association
to have a chance to express an
opinion on the subject.  She as-
sured Roberts that the area
would stay as it is until the For-
est Preserve Task Force has com-
pleted its mission.  With the dis-
cussion waning, the motion was
called to a vote and it passed
four to one with Roberts the lone
dissent.

Immediately following on the
agenda was presentation of a
second, nearly identical, ordi-
nance to create a Belle Point for-
est preserve of the area com-
monly known as parcel 15.  This
was also deferred, with Roberts
again casting the sole dissenting
vote, until the Forest Preserve
Task Force is able to report to
council with its recommenda-
tions.

City staff had recommended
council defer both ordinances
adding to the forest preserve,
saying public information and
debate had been limited on both
parcels.  The News Review, in
an editorial in its November 20
edition, voiced a position similar

Part Two

This is the second in a series
of articles highlighting the 100th
anniversary of powered flight
and the Wright brothers’ achieve-
ment.  Part One, which appeared
in the News Review on Novem-
ber 20, focused on the Wright
brothers’ connection with the
College Park airport and on the
special events scheduled at the
Aviation Museum in College Park
and at the University of
Maryland’s Department of Aero-
space Engineering.

The Centennial of Powered
Flight will of course be cel-
ebrated by NASA Goddard Space
Flight Center, where the “out-of-
this world” flights that are every-
day projects would astound the
Wright Brothers.

Goddard Director Al Diaz
noted, “The philosophy to test,
test and test again is today’s ap-
proach to develop and prepare
instruments and spacecraft as it
was for the Wright brothers and
Robert Goddard.  These pioneers
gave us a model to follow that
we do to this day.  The tools
that are used in the testing pro-
cedures, however, are extremely
advanced and sophisticated.
That’s the difference.

“What we do with the data
from spacecraft has also changed
over the decades.  What was a
period of outperforming records
and setting new ones with flying
machines and rockets has shifted
into an era of using data to learn
about the universe and the Earth,
to gain insight on how we might
impact the planet by our actions
and by creating reliable models
that tell us what to expect from
phenomena in either interstellar
gas or in the oceans and atmo-
sphere.”

Members of the Goddard Fly-
ing Club in collaboration with
the National Park Service are
providing replica wing sections
of the Wright Flyer for display
during and after the commemora-
tion events on December 17 at
the First Flight Centennial Cel-
ebration at Kitty Hawk, N.C. in
two buildings that are replicas of
the ones that housed the Wright
brothers and their flying ma-
chines.

According to an article in
Goddard News, “This volunteer
effort, which was dubbed the
‘Wright Wing Project,’ involved
numerous hours of detailed work.
Wood had to be shaped, sanded
and varnished to exacting stan-
dards before being assembled to
make the wing sections.  Cloth
had to be procured, measured
and then sewn over each wing
section.”

Diaz says, “I am very fortu-
nate to be the Director of the
Goddard Space Flight Center,
where I get to see daily how
sometimes routine events can be-
come inspiring.  The employees
at Goddard are dedicated to reach

Al Diaz, director
NASA Goddard Space Flight

Center

Friday, December 5
7 p.m.,  Holiday Tree Lighting, Community Center Front

Lawn
Saturday, December 6

10 a.m. to 5 p.m.,  Art and Craft Fair, Community Center
Sunday, December 7

11 a.m to 4 p.m.,  Art and Craft Fair, Community Center
1 to 5 p.m.,  Artful Afternoon, Community Center

Monday, December 8
7 p.m.,  Recycling and Environment Advisory Committee,
Community Center

At age 62, Tom Renahan, a
resident of Greenbelt East, views
his trip to Iraq as the pinnacle of
his public service career.
Renahan will leave for Iraq on
Sunday, December 7 as part of a
team working to create a demo-
cratic government. If successful,
“It will be the most significant
accomplishment of my career,” he
stated confidently.

His interest in going to Iraq
was sparked after reading an ar-
ticle in The Washington Post sev-
eral months ago describing the
need to establish local democratic
institutions. He immediately knew
he wanted to be one of the
people working to create demo-
cratic councils at the local level.
“I want to see if the democratic
system will work . . . to be one
small part of the national effort to
create a democratic country,” he
exclaimed.  Renahan contacted
the International City Managers
Association (ICMA) to see how
he could become involved in the
project.

He will be part of a diverse
team of Americans and Europeans,
some who have been to Iraq pre-

viously. Initially he will arrive in
Baghdad and then be sent to Al
Amarah about 100 miles north-
west of Basra near the Iranian
border.  He expects to be back
in Greenbelt for a two-week
break in the spring.

While he knows a few words
of Arabic (“I got some language
books at Borders,” he says), he is
more familiar with the history of
the country.

“Iraq is a very modern and ur-
banized country,” he stated, “with
a high literacy rate. There are a

Renahan Heads to Iraq
To Help Build Democracy

by Sandra A. Lange

When it comes to running
one of the larger jurisdictions in
the state, the Greenbelt City
Council is not alone.

At the orientation meeting for
new councilmembers, held No-
vember 17 in the Municipal
Building, representatives from
the Metropolitan Washington
Council of Governments (COG)
and the Maryland Municipal
League (MML) outlined for
those newcomers what roles they
take in assisting regional govern-
ments and the benefits that come
from partnering with other city
councils across the region.

All new and returning
councilmembers were present at
the meeting: Mayor Judith “J”
Davis, Mayor Pro Tem Rodney
Roberts, Edward Putens and new
councilmembers Leta Mach and
Konrad Herling.

David Robertson, executive
director of COG, presented a

slide show which explained how
COG works within the Washing-
ton metropolitan area, and ex-
plained what the organization is
currently doing for Greenbelt
and its surrounding jurisdictions.

Founded in 1957, COG is an
association of local governments,
representing over 250 elected of-
ficials and over four million
constituents.  Other COG mem-
bers include Bowie, College
Park, Fairfax, Takoma Park,
Rockville and the District of
Columbia.

The organization’s main goal
is to help local governments cre-
ate a solid infrastructure and
provide them with opportunities
to network and create relation-
ships with other local govern-
ments.  One key aspect of COG’s
assistance is in creating pro-
grams to pool resources and

Tom Renahan
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News Review

News Editor:  Elaine Skolnik 301-598-1805
Assistant to the Editor:  Eileen Farnham 301-513-0482

Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
OFFICE HOURS: Monday 2 - 4 p.m., Tuesday 2 - 4, 8 - 10 p.m.

Alfred M. Skolnik, President, 1959-1977
Elaine Skolnik, President, 1977-1985

President Emeritus, 1985-

Editor:  Mary Lou Williamson 301-441-2662
Assistant Editor:  Barbara Likowski 301-474-8483

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
newsreview@greenbelt.com

301-474-4131 • FAX 301-474-5880

Greenbelt

BUSINESS MANAGER: Ron Wells 301-474-4131
CIRCULATION (Core of Greenbelt): Ian Tuckman 301-459-5624

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Diane Oberg, president; James Giese, vice president; Diane Oberg, treasurer; Judy Bell,

secretary; Virginia Beauchamp, Eileen Farnham, Marat Moore and Pat Davis.

DEADLINES: Letters, articles and ads—10 p.m. Tuesday. Materials for publication may be
mailed to address above, deposited in our box in the Co-op grocery store (by 7 p.m.
Tuesday) or brought to our office in the Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, during office
hours. Mail subscriptions—$35/year.

STAFF
Rusty Anthony, Hopi Auerbach, Jackie Bealle, Virginia Beauchamp, Laura Beckert, Judy Bell,
Judi Bordeaux, Jessi Britton, Sharon Carroll, Randy Crenwelge, Cynthia Cummings, Kay
Cummings, Peter Curtis, Pat Davis, Thelma deMola, Thomas Fishbeck, Eli Flam, Anne Gardner,
Terri Gates, Al Geiger, Bernina McGee Giese, James Giese, Marjorie Gray, Eve Gresser, Shirl
Hayes, Sabine Hentrich, Solange Hess, Barbara Hopkins, Elizabeth Jay, Suzanne Krofchik,
Meta Lagerwerff, Pam Lambird, Sandra Lange, Lucie MacKinnon, Pat McCoy, Emma Mendoza,
Rachel Mirsky, Mary Moien, Marat Moore, Alice Murray, Diane Oberg, Millie O’Dea, Elly
Oudemans, I.J. Parker, Linda Paul, Karl Pena, Leonie Penney, Eileen Peterson, Jane Rissler,
Linda Siadys, Sandra Surber Smith, Dorothy Sucher, Helen Sydavar, Joanne Tucker, Marbury
Wethered, Marie Wong and Virgina Zanner.

AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER

Museum Gift Shop 

 

Unique Greenbelt items available for your

holiday purchase including a new afghan

design featuring historic Greenbelt locations;

new Cat’s Meow and Ornament of the

Greenbelt Theatre and many items such as

books, statue, T-shirts, mugs, toys under $10. 

Items available for purchase at following

locations: 

Community Center  

December 6 – 10 to 5 

  December 7 – 11 to 4 

 

Greenbelt Museum Gift Shop 

  December 7 – 1 to 5 

  December 14 – 1 to 5 

  December 20 – 1 to 5 

 

Co-op Grocery Store 

  December 13 – 10 to 2 

  December 14 – 10 to 2 

  December 20 – 10 to 2 

Week of Dec. 5

OLD GREENBELT
THEATRE

301-474-9744 • 301-474-9745
129 Centerway

www.pgtheatres.com

Friday
*4:30, 7:15, 9:50

Saturday
*4:30, 7:15, 9:50

Sunday
 *1:45, *4:30, 7:15

Monday - Thursday
*4:45, 7:30

*These shows at $5.00

Mystic River (R)

FREE SHOW at Noon
“The Hunchback of

Notre Dame”
SPONSORED BY

PRINCE GEORGE'S LIBRARY

NOTICE TO GHI MEMBERS

GUTTER CLEANING &
LEAF REMOVAL PROGRAMS

The Gutter Cleaning Program for GHI homes will begin on
December 8 and should be completed by December 12, weather
permitting.

The contact supervisor for this program is Paul Hill.  He can
be reached on 301-474-4161 ext. 122.

Letters to the Editor

A Good Deal
This year as usual the Eleanor

Roosevelt High School Band is
raising money for its program by
selling Florida citrus fruit.  Kids
at ERHS benefit from this great
musical training and experience
and so do listeners at their per-
formances.  Band expenses must
be met.

In December the ERHS band
will sell navel oranges, pink
grapefruit and Christmas tanger-
ines.  Your orders must be placed
for any or all of these by Decem-
ber 8.  Delivery will be on De-
cember 18.

In January the band will fea-
ture the wonderful honeybell tan-
gelos, my favorite citrus.  It
looks like an orange but isn’t.  It
is a cross between grapefruit and
tangerine, sweet and very juicy.
Honeybells are a short season
item, just January, but are good
keepers in your refrigerator.

I get a good order and eat
them ravenously; by late Febru-
ary they are gone.  I do not buy
the December offerings because I
don’t go for those fruits but I
know from the quality of the
honeybells that the band delivers
a very good product.  And I do
know that their pricing policy is
very good for us consumers.  I
receive catalogs in the mail from
two Florida groves and I must
tell you that both charge more
and also charge for shipping.  I
dealt with these two groves be-
fore I discovered the ERHS op-
eration; they were good groves
to deal with, though very pricey.
ERHS band beats them all by a
good margin and has no ship-
ping charge.

You go pick up your fruit at
ERHS on the appointed date, or
if you don’t have the means of
transporting them, they will try
to find a student or parent to de-
liver them to you free.  That’s
what they have done for me in
the past three years.  To find out
and order what they are offering
this December and January,
phone them at 301-345-5393.
Do it by December 8 for the De-
cember fruit and by January 5
for the honeybells.  January 15
is the delivery date for the
honeybells.  You will thank me
for telling you about it, by the
sound of music.

Mat Amberg

Greenbelters who would like to assist the residents of
7806 Hanover Parkway, who were affected by the No-
vember 21 fire, may bring monetary donations to the
Greenbriar management office.  Checks should be made
out to Greenbriar Condominiums Phase II with Fire Re-
lief written on the memo line.  Contributions may also
be mailed to Greenbriar Condominiums Phase II, 7600
Hanover Parkway, Suite 101, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

At this time people are asked to refrain from making
donations of clothing, household furnishings and other
material items.

Greenbriar Fire Update

This orange and white cat is one of three cats res-
cued from the fire at Greenbriar Condominiums.
There was also a puppy found afterward, report-
edly saved by crawling into a dryer.

Greenbelt Homes, Inc. (GHI), one of the largest and most
established housing cooperatives in the country, is offering
brief and informative presentations designed to introduce
cooperative life style to you.  The presentation will explain
what a cooperative is, how it operates, what services are
provided members, and financing sources which are avail-
able.  This information will be useful to you whether or not
you purchase membership in the cooperative or decide to
purchase a home elsewhere.  This is an ideal opportunity
for you to learn about GHI in a relaxed atmosphere and
afford you the opportunity to make an informed decision
about your future housing needs.

The next presentations are scheduled as follows:

Saturday, December 6, 2003    11 a.m.
Monday, December 15, 2003    7:15 p.m.

Please call the Receptionist at (301) 474-4161 for reserva-
tions and information.  The sessions are free, and there is
no obligation.  There are lists of “Homes for Sale” at the
GHI office.  There is no charge.

GREENBELT HOMES, INC.
Hamilton Place

Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

ATTENTION
PROSPECTIVE

MEMBERS

CORRECTIONS
In the article on the policeman of the year award which ap-

peared in the October 30 issue of this newspaper, we failed to
mention the American Legion.  For almost 15 years, the Legion
has sponsored this award in conjunction with the Greenbelt Po-
lice Department.  The honoree is then treated to a banquet and
ceremony at the Legion.

In our anniversary story last week we should have included
Dorothy Sucher with those staff members who were on board 40
years ago.

Hurts to Core
It just hurts to the core that

one of my neighbors, Mary Alice
Carroll, was missed in that hor-
rible fire that happened in
Greenbriar.  Since Mary Alice
was one of the board members
and well known to all of us, ev-
eryone was asking about her.
Rumors had it that she had got-
ten out and some people had
seen her but in the end it all
turned out to be untrue.  What is
even more amazing is that she
was able to get to her balcony
yet was missed again.

I hope that this never ever
happens again to anyone else in
Greenbriar.  I also hope that
whoever was the reason for this
fire can be charged with this
crime.

Maha Fadli

Council's Wisdom
Commended

I stand in agreement with the
many Greenbelt citizens who
want our woodlands to be pre-

served.
The recent City Council ac-

tion regarding these woodlands
appears balanced and fair.  It pro-
tects our last remaining forests
while allowing for the possibility
of modifying the land use plan in
the future – if the citizens so
choose.  The plan’s provisions are
designed to assure that the citi-
zenry is truly in agreement before
developing the land in any way.
In my view the council is to be
commended for its wisdom.

Once woodlands are devel-
oped, there is no going back.  All
subsequent generations of
Greenbelters would lose the op-
portunity to have those wood-
lands to enjoy.  That is why some
level of protection is needed.

I have read Mr. Giese’s articles
as well as the editorials with sad-
ness.  I do not understand why
there is such alarmist, threatening
language.  I hope the News Re-
view will consider adopting a
more balanced and independent
posture on this issue in the future.

Rick Meetre
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Community Events
At the Library

Children’s Programs
Wednesday, December 10,

10:30 a.m. Cuddletime for two-
year-olds with caregiver.

4 p.m. BooKids for ages 8 to
12.

Thursday, December 11,
10:30 a.m. Drop-In Storytime for
ages 3 to 5.

Adult Programs
Saturday, December 13, 10:30

a.m. Poetry Plus. Theme: Pot-
pourri.

New Deal Café
Art Show

Attention Greenbelt artists.
During December the New Deal
Café will hang a group show
open to all Greenbelt artists.
Each artist may contribute one
piece, suitable for hanging and
no larger than 16" by 20.”  The
work should be for sale.  Work
should be brought to the café on
Sunday, December 7 from 1 to 5
p.m. and will be hung that
evening.  Artists will be asked to
fill out a registration form when
dropping off work.  Call Barbara
Simon at 301-474-2192 for fur-
ther information.

Art and Craft
Fair December 6

As part of the Festival of
Lights, a juried Art and Craft
Fair will take place at the Com-
munity Center on Saturday, De-
cember 6 from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m.

Handcrafted gifts will be
available directly from the arti-
sans.  Food will be available
from concessions provided by
the Greenbelt Arts Center.

A Kids’ Craft Room will be
open with free, supervised activi-
ties for children ages 6-10.

The fair will continue on
Sunday, December 7 from 11
a.m. to 4 p.m.

A wreath-making workshop
will be offered on Sunday, De-
cember 7 from 1 to 3 p.m. for
children under 12 accompanied
by an adult. The workshop is
free.

Poetry Plus Meets
Poetry Plus, a group for poets

and poetry lovers to listen and
talk, an appreciative audience for
new poems or old, poems people
love, hate or don’t understand,
will meet on Saturday, December
13 at the Greenbelt Library from
10:30 a.m. to noon. The sug-
gested topic is “Potpourri” – as
people please. The group is open
to all who enjoy talking about
poetry. It will help to bring 5 to
10 copies of poems for the
group to read.

Greenbelt East
Tree Lighting

The Greenbelt East Tree
Lighting will take place on Sun-
day, December 14 at 7 p.m. at
the Greenbriar Community Build-
ing.  Entertainment will be pro-
vided by Eleanor Roosevelt
High School with a reception af-
terward.  Call Sarah Phillips at
301-441-1096 for information.

Student Animation
Program Dec. 7

The Third Annual Student
Animation Showcase will take
place on Sunday, December 7, at
11:30 a.m. at the Old Greenbelt
Theatre in Roosevelt Center.
This is a free program of films
suitable for all ages.  Included
will be “The Next Generation:
Finalists from the Kalamazoo
Animation Festival International
2003" and recent works by stu-
dents in the GAVA/GATE Anima-
tion Program, among other selec-
tions.  “Green Concrete,” the
GAVA/GATE summer 2003 short
about “invasive species” in
Greenbelt will have its premiere.

This event is presented by the
Greenbelt Association for the Vi-
sual Arts and Greenbelt Access
Television, Inc. and is made pos-
sible by funding from the
Greenbelt Foundation for the
Arts, the Prince George’s Arts
Council and Prince George’s
County.  The GAVA/GATE Ani-
mation Program produces classes
in animation in the Greenbelt
Community Center.  The winter
session of classes will begin in
January.  For more information,
call Barbara Simon at 301-474-
2192.

Food Collection
At Lake Park

Non-perishable food items
will be collected at Greenbelt
Park until Thursday, December
11 to help the Capital Area Food
Bank.  Collection boxes will be
at the Greenbelt Park headquar-
ters, which is open Monday
through Friday from 8 a.m. to 4
p.m. and the Greenbelt Park
Ranger Station, open seven days
a week from 8 a.m. to 3:45 p.m.
For more information, call 301-
344-1948.

New Year 2004
Seeks Volunteers

The Greenbelt New Year’s Eve
Committee is finalizing plans for
this years’ New Year celebration.
New Year’s Eve is less than a
month away.  There will be mu-
sic, magic, dancing, “get-in-
volved” activities, a puppet show,
a goofy hair salon and more.

The committee seeks more
volunteer participation that night.
Work for one or two hours and
for the rest of the evening enjoy
the festivities.  Volunteers direct
traffic, supervise activities and
generally ensure everyone is hav-
ing a good time.  Free admission
and a free “Event Staff” T-shirt
will be given to volunteers.  Call
Dan Hamlin, 301-982-0048 or Jim
Marley, 301-552-1288 for more
information.

Bring Canned Food
To New Deal Show

On Friday December 12, local
female folk faves, Michelle Swan
and Rachel Cross, will present
“Singing for Supper II” at the
New Deal Café.  Last month’s
“Singing for Supper” concert
yielded 244 pounds of food for
the Capitol Area Food Bank.
They hope to collect even more
non-perishable food items this
month.  Suggested items to bring
are: canned meats/fish/poultry,
peanut butter, canned fruits/veg-
etables/soup and dry pasta.

The Capital Area Food Bank
is the largest public, nonprofit
food and nutrition education re-
source in the metro area.
Through their network of more
than 750 member feeding pro-
grams, each year they distribute
millions of pounds of food to the
community and educate thou-
sands of local residents on hunger,
poverty and nutrition issues.

Chronic Pain
Group Meets

On December 10, 10:15 to
11:45 a.m., the monthly meeting
of Pain Connection will address
“Dealing with the Impact that
Chronic Pain Has on Your Daily
Functioning.”  Meet at the
Greenbelt Library, 11 Crescent
Rd., ground floor conference
room – park in the back.  Call
301-309-2444 or visit website
www.painconnection.org. Bring
pillows, mats, ice or hot packs to
be comfortable.

Senior Holiday
Lunch at Greenbriar

Greenbriar Condominiums in-
vites Greenbriar residents and a
guest to celebrate the holidays
with a luncheon in the Terrace
Room at noon on Tuesday, De-
cember 16.  Following lunch se-
niors will engage in a game of
holiday bingo.  People who plan
to attend the luncheon must re-
serve a seat by Thursday, Decem-
ber 11.  Call Sarah Phillips at
301-441-1096 to make a reserva-
tion.

Photo Club
Holds Sale

This year the Greenbelt Pho-
tography Club will participate in
the Greenbelt Festival of Lights
Arts and Crafts Fair for the first
time on Saturday, December 6
and Sunday, December 7.  Mem-
bers of the club will offer photo-
graphic artwork for sale includ-
ing handmade note cards, en-
largements ready for framing and
framed photographs.  The subject
matter of the photographs in-
cludes Greenbelt scenes, architec-
ture, flowers, fruits and veg-
etables, birds and animals.  Both
professional and amateur photog-
raphers will be present at the
Photo Club table to share their
experiences of photography and
the photo club.

Writers Group Holds Holiday Party

“Win Your Bin” Awards

Council presents Win with Your Bin awards.  From left,
front row: Cindy Murray,  Public Works; Neal Barnett, REAC
chair; winners Judy Wilson and Ruth Morris; REAC mem-
ber Brian Gibbons.  Back row: Councilmembers Leta Mach,
Edward Putens, Mayor Judith Davis, Rodney Roberts and
Konrad Herling.  Several other winners were not present.
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The Greenbelt Writers Group
is holding its annual holiday
party on Sunday, December 14 at
7 p.m. at the New Deal Café.
Last year’s party was sold out so
members are encouraged to sign

up now.  Reservations must be
made by December 7.  Holiday
readings are also encouraged.

To reserve a spot contact Amy
Hansen at 301-441-8312 or by
email at amy.hansen@nasw.org.
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ST. HUGH’S CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, Md.

Daily Mass: As announced
Sacrament of Reconciliation: Saturday 3:45-4:45 p.m.

Rev. Thomas F. Crowley, Pastor
Rev. R. Scott Hurd, Pastoral Associate

Part Time Ministry

MASS SCHEDULE:
Sunday 8, 9:30, 11 a.m.

Saturday 5 p.m.

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Daniel Hamlin, Pastor

Greenbelt Community Church

Hillside & Crescent Roads
Phone: 301-474-6171 mornings

www.greenbelt.com/gccucc/
Sunday Worship

10:15 a.m.

"A church of the open mind, the warm heart,
the aspiring soul, and the social vision..."

Baha'i Faith

www.bahai.org/

Greenbelt Baha’i Community
P.O. Box 245

Greenbelt, MD 20770
301-345-2918      301-220-3160

Barbara Wells,
Jaco B. ten Hove,

co-ministers

Paint Branch Unitarian
Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road,

Beltsville/Adelphi (301-937-3666)
Welcomes you to our open,

nurturing community

December 7, 10 a.m.

"Stars to Look at, Stars to See"
by Jaco B. ten Hove, co-minister with

John Bertoli, worship associate

HOLY CROSS LUTHERAN CHURCH
6905 Greenbelt Road • 301-345-5111

Sunday  8:00 a.m.   Worship
 8:45 a.m.   Fellowship
 9:15 a.m.   Sunday School
 9:15 a.m.   Bible Class
10:30 a.m.   Worship

Wednesday  7:30 p.m.   Evening Worship

Fax 301-220-0694 • E-mail myholycross@erols.com

Rev. DaeHwa Park, Pastor

UNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCH
Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church

40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

301-474-9410

                   SUNDAY

Sunday School         9:45 am

Talk & Listen (Coffee Hr.)  10:15 am

Worship Service      11:00 am

Tues. Lectionary Study 7:00 am

Wed. Prayer Meeting    7:00 pm

Third Friday, Games Night 7:30 pm

HANDICAPPED ACCESSIBLE

www.gbgm-UMC.org/mowatt

December 7, 2nd Sunday in Advent, "Hanging of the Greens"

Sermon:  Coming to Prepare

"Open Door, Open Heart, Open Mind!"

Catholic

Community

of Greenbelt

MASS

Sundays 10 A.M.
Municipal Building

Obituaries
Nancy
Bagster-Collins

L o n g t i m e
G r e e n b e l t e r
Nancy Bagster-
Collins, 68, died
Sunday, Novem-
ber 22, 2003, as
a result of compli-
cations following
a hip fracture.

Born Annunziata Bongiorno in
Waltham, Mass., on May 30, 1935,
she attended Attleboro High
School and graduated in 1953.  In
1956 she received a nursing de-
gree from Simmons College.

She was married to Richard
Bagster-Collins in Attleboro,
Mass., on September 13, 1958.

The Bagster-Collins moved to
Greenbelt in 1965.  Mrs. Bagster-
Collins was a private duty nurse
for over 20 years at the Washing-
ton Hospital Center.  She was a
compassionate nurse and was
truly loved by all her patients.

Mrs. Bagster-Collins’ many
acts of kindness touched all who
knew her.  For many years she
was an active member of St.
Hugh’s Ladies of Charity and
once served as its president.  She
was instrumental in founding the
House of Ruth, a refuge for bat-
tered women and children.

She took great pleasure in the
planning and maintaining of her
gorgeous gardens.  But her true
love was opera and some of her
happiest times were planning for
trips to the Metropolitan Opera
in New York City.

Mrs. Bagster-Collins is sur-
vived by husband Dr. Richard
Bagster-Collins of Greenbelt;
daughters Melissa Bagster-
Collins (Kim), Alexandria, Va.;
Heather Ward (Kevin), Galena,
Ill.; Jonathan Bagster-Collins
(April), Baltimore, Md.; and
grandchildren Matthew, Brian,
Allison, Alexander and Maxwell.
A memorial service was held on
Saturday, November 29 at
Borgwardt Funeral Home.  Con-
tributions in her memory may be
made to Heifer International,
1-888-548-6437.

Mary Alice Carroll
Mary Alice Carroll, 61, of

Greenbelt died on November 21,
2003, in the fire at the Greenbriar
Apartments at 7806 Hanover
Parkway.

Born in Detroit, Mich., Ms.
Carroll grew up in Canton, N.Y.
She attended public schools in
Canton, Willow Run and Ann Ar-
bor, Mich., and graduated from
Canton High School.  She re-
ceived her B.A. degree from
Wagner College on Staten Island,
N.Y., after spending her junior
year at Presidency College in
Calcutta, India where her parents
were working.

She began her teaching career
in a Middletown, N.Y., elemen-
tary school and commuted to
New York University in Green-
wich Village to obtain an M.A.
degree in early childhood educa-
tion.  On answering an oil com-
pany ad for a teaching position
in a small school in Abu Dhabi,
she shared teaching all the sub-
jects for grades 1 to 12 with an-
other teacher for nine months.
During the following three years,
she taught in a larger oil com-
pany school with 12 teachers, in
Masjid Sulemein (Mosque of
Solomon) in Iran while the Shah
was still in power.

Upon her return to Middle-
town, she did substitute teaching,
tutoring and she married.  When
her marriage ended she moved to
Chevy Chase.  She took posi-
tions in the Juvenile Justice De-
partment, first in Montgomery
County, then in Prince George’s
County for 10 years.  In 1989
she moved to Greenbelt.

She was elected to the
Greenbriar Condominium Phase II
Board of Directors in 1997 and
was active in the Greenbriar
community, participating in many
social events.

Five years ago she returned to
teaching at Lydon Hill and, more
recently, at Cherokee Lane El-
ementary School in Adelphi.

Ms. Carroll was a member of

both state and national education
associations.  For several years
she was a volunteer with a fair
housing agency in Montgomery
County.  In Middletown she was
on the board of the animal res-
cue agency and learned how to
groom her dogs.  Her cat per-
ished with her in the fire.  She
served on the Advisory Commit-
tee on Education and partici-
pated fully in community affairs.

In addition to her parents, she is
survived by her brother John and
his wife Nancy, two nieces and a
nephew in Friendswood, Texas,
several aunts, uncles and cousins.
Her friends are from all walks of
life.  She was a talented and inno-
vative teacher and will be missed
by her pupils and co-workers.

A memorial service will be
held on Sunday, December 14 at
12:30 p.m. at the New York Av-
enue Presbyterian Church, 1313
New York Avenue, N.W., Wash-
ington, D.C.

A local memorial service will
be held at a later date.

Memorial contributions may
be made to the fund set up for
the surviving fire victims.  Make
checks out to Greenbriar Condo-
miniums Phase II.  The address is
Greenbriar Condominiums, 7600
Hanover Parkway, Suite 101,
Greenbelt, MD 20770.

Mitchell-Kellaher Wedding

Karen Mitchell and Frank Kellaher wed on Novem-
ber 15 at the Greenbelt Fire House.  They reside in
town with their sons and new dog LuLu.

Greenbelters were saddened
by the death of Mary Alice
Carroll who died November 21,
2003 in the fire at Greenbriar.
Our sympathy to her family and
many friends.

Condolences to the family
and friends of Nancy Bagster-
Collins, who died November 22,
2003.

Greenbelter David Napierala
will play one of the cherubs
(baby angels) in Prince George’s
Little Theatre, Inc.’s “The Best
Christmas Pageant Ever.”  The
performances will be given De-
cember 11, 12 and 13 at 8 p.m.
and December 13 and 14 at 2
p.m. at the Publick Playhouse in
Cheverly.  A signed performance
will be presented on Friday.

Congratulations to Suzanne
C. Doyle of Mathew Street, who
earned her doctor of philosophy
degree recently at Cambridge
University, England.  Doyle
graduated from Eleanor
Roosevelt High School in 1993.
She then graduated magna cum

laude from St. Mary’s College,
Maryland in 1997.  She spent
the next six and a half years
living in Ireland and England.
Her degree is in educational re-
search. She hopes to find em-
ployment in the Washington D.C.
area.

Congratulations also to local
artist Barbara Tyroler, who is cur-
rently exhibiting at the Montpe-
lier Cultural Arts Center in Lau-
rel.

Best wishes from all his
friends to John Norden for a
speedy recuperation from his re-
cent skull surgery.

Mr. and Mrs. R. Hawk of
Greenbelt announce the arrival of
their granddaughter Anna Jean
Hawk, daughter of John and
Adele Hawk of Calvert County.
She joins brother Johnny George
and many aunts, uncles and
cousins.  Her maternal grandpar-
ents are Warren and Jean
Kissinger of College Park.  Jean
D’Esposito, her great-grand-
mother, is a longtime Greenbelt
resident.
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Bereavement Holiday
Ceremony Dec. 7

The Hospice of the Chesa-
peake is hosting an annual Tree
of Lights ceremony on December
7 at 5 p.m. at Grace Presbyterian
Church, 5924 Princess Garden
Parkway, Lanham.

This ceremony is an occasion
to remember the loss of a loved
one during the holidays and will
include the lighting of the Tree
of Lights, meditation and music.
Participating families will receive
a keepsake ornament.

For more information or to
register call 301-499-4500.
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City Information

OPENINGS ON BOARDS &  COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council advisory groups.

Vacancies exist on the:
Advisory Committee on Education

Park and Recreation Advisory Board
For more information, please call 301-474-8000.

GREENBELT MUNICIPAL/PUBLIC ACCESS CHANNEL 71
MUNICIPAL ACCESS 301-474-8000:  Tuesday & Thursday,
December 9 & 11:  6:00pm  “ACE Reading Club presents GOAL”
6:10pm  “Greenbelt in Motion” 6:30pm “Beltway Plaza Toy Parade”
7:30pm The Greenbelt Museum presents “Sports and American
Culture”

PUBLIC ACCESS 301-507-6581 Wednesday & Friday, December
10 & 12: 7:00pm ERHS presents “One Flew Over the Cuckoo’s
Nest”  9:00pm “Democratic Club”

 MEETINGS FOR DECEMBER 8-12
Monday, December 8, 7:00pm, Recycling & Environment
Advisory Committee, Community Center

CITY JOB OPENINGS
Maintenance Worker III:  $24,523.20/A ($11.79/hr). Valid MD Class
“B” CDL w/good driving record; minimum 4 years experience as semi-
skilled laborer in street maintenance, traffic control signage; operate
variety of vehicles, machines and equipment; ability to understand
oral and/or written in instructions; perform heavy manual labor often
under extended periods under adverse weather conditions.

Community Development Inspector: $28,558.40/A ($13.73/hr).   AA
Degree in engineering, architecture, public administration, planning,
housing, or related field; experience in building, housing or civil
construction inspection or equivalent combination of education and
experience. Valid driver’s license. Ability to obtain BOCA and sediment
control inspection certification within one year. Schedule varies -
some weekend and evening hours required.

The City of Greenbelt is an Equal Opportunity Employer.  Apply in
person at: City of Greenbelt Personnel Office, 25 Crescent Road, Greenbelt;
or  download the  Employment Application from  www.ci.greenbelt.md.us,
or call our job-line at 301-474-1872 to request required application be mailed
to you.

SENIOR NUTRITION PROGRAM MENU FOR
DECEMBER 8-12

The Senior Nutrition Program serves hot lunches Monday through
Friday in the Commercial Kitchen at the Community Center. Senior
citizens must reserve a hot lunch at least a day in advance to ensure
that enough meals are delivered. Meals are $2.25. Please call 301-397-
2208 x2236 to make reservations.

12/8/03:  Split Pea Soup w/Crackers, Oven Fried Fish on Bun w/
Tartar Sauce, Fried Potatoes, Green Beans, Baked Apples. 12/9/03:
Grape Juice, Baked Chicken w/Gravy, Lima Beans, Cornbread Stuffing,
Dinner Rolls w/Margarine, Applesauce. 12/10/03:  All sites closed
for Senior Holiday Dance at Martin’s Crosswinds.  12/11/03:  Grape
Juice, Ham Steak w/Fruit Sauce, Candied Yams, Broccoli, Corn Muffin
w/margarine, Sliced Pears. 12/12/03:  Navy Bean Soup w/Crackers,
Beef Ribette, Chopped Collards, Potato Salad, Biscuit w/margarine,
Banana.  All meals served with 1% milk, Coffee or Tea.

USEFUL INFORMATION
WATER MAIN BREAKS: The Washington Suburban Sanitary
Commission (WSSC) maintains water mains. Call 301-206-4002 to
report water main breaks or sewage back ups.
STORM DRAINS: Prince George’s County maintains storm drains.
Call 301-499-8500 to report a blocked storm drain.
STREET LIGHTS: PEPCO maintains street lights. Call 202-833-7500
to report a street light that is not working.

FESTIVAL OF LIGHTS:
Enjoy the holidays with your friends and neighbors.  Don’t miss
the Holiday Tree Lighting on Friday, December 5th at 7pm on
the Community Center Lawn.  On Saturday, December 6th from
10am-5pm and on Sunday, December 7th from 10am-2pm, visit
the Juried Art and Craft Fair at the Community Center for unique
and exciting gifts.  There will be craft projects available for chil-
dren.  Admission is free.  Please visit www.ci.greenbelt.md.us for
more information.  You can also call 301-397-2208.

New city councilmembers
were introduced to council pro-
ceedings with a varied agenda
when the Greenbelt City Council
met on November 24.  In addi-
tion to discussions about the for-
est preserve ordinances (see story
on page 1), council addressed a
number of other items of city
business.

Moment of Silence
Mayor Judith Davis opened

the meeting with a moment of si-
lence for Mary Alice Carroll, the
Greenbriar resident who died in
the fire on November 21.  Davis
noted Carroll’s service to the city
and lamented her loss.

Representatives from WRC-TV
news team made a rare appear-
ance at the meeting to cover
Carroll’s memoriam and other in-
formation on the fire, which they
aired later that evening.

Health Benefits
Councilmember Konrad

Herling introduced for first read-
ing an ordinance to amend the
city code to make it consistent
with policy adopted at council’s
October 27 meeting to give
health benefits to domestic part-
ners of city employees.

Animal Control Facility
Also introduced for first read-

ing was a resolution to authorize
negotiation for a modular build-
ing to use as the city’s animal
control facility.  Funding was ap-
proved for the structure in the FY
2004 budget.  Director of Plan-
ning and Community Develop-
ment Celia Craze presented coun-
cil with information on what staff
considers a suitable bid from
Wilmot Modular Structures.  She
asked council to approve moving
forward with a site plan.  Craze
said Wilmot is the only local
supplier of a modular structure
that would meet the city’s needs.

The $41,885 cost would in-
clude mechanical systems in-
stalled on site and would provide
a finished structure needing mini-
mal additional work from the city,
mainly the installation of kennel
equipment to be purchased next
year.  Craze said if the city later
declines the purchase after site
plans are developed, there would
still be a fee of $1,500 to Wilmot
for plan development.

The city would need to run
utilities to the site, which is lo-
cated behind the police station.
Councilmembers asked that
neighborhood associations in that
area be asked for feedback on the
location.  Craze said advantages
of that location are that the ken-
nel can also be used to house
police dogs when officers are
away, saving the city money by
not using private kennels.  The
dogs could also be exercised there
when officers are at the station,
she said.

Woodland Mitigation
Council approved staff’s sug-

gested woodland mitigation site
for destruction of woods in the
Golden Triangle by construction
of the Hilton Garden Inn.  The
sites offered by staff run along
Hanover Parkway between the
dog park and the entrance to
Hunting Ridge Condominiums.

Davis had concerns that youth
in the area use that property for
unofficial ballfields and play ar-
eas.  Kristen Ward, from Planning
and Community Development,
said she had not been aware of
this use but indicated that there
was enough space to accomplish
the mitigation and still leave an
open area for play.  She said the

final location of the plantings
would be up to the developer’s
civil engineer.  Councilmember
Edward Putens asked that the
plan come before council again
after the engineer has designated
specific areas for planting.

Part of the discussion dealt
with the fact that once the site is
planted for woodland mitigation,
if the city wants to develop it in
any way a replacement mitigation
site two to three times the size of
the original one would be re-
quired.  Failure to designate a
site within the city for the mitiga-
tion would permit the county to
choose a site anywhere within the
Anacostia River watershed.

Council approved the site
unanimously.  City Manager
Michael McLaughlin told council
the developers are interested in
moving quickly on this project.
He therefore had negotiated with
them to accede to all of the city’s
eight requests for the plan, in-
cluding sign approval, in ex-
change for city agreement that the
plan does not have to go before
the District Council, the county
council sitting on zoning matters.
Davis and Putens commended
McLaughlin for the action, noting
that plans approved by the city
sometimes come back from the
District Council changed in ways
not pleasing to city staff and of-
ficials.

TGI Friday
Coming before council that

night was transfer of the liquor li-
cense at TGI Friday’s from a cor-
porate ownership to a franchise.
Citing public safety issues, coun-

New Council Deals with Old/New Issues
by Barbara Hopkins cil voted to defer taking a posi-

tion on the transfer until its meet-
ing on December 15 when they
hoped representatives from
Friday’s would be available to
enlighten council on the philoso-
phy of the franchise regarding
these issues.

Zipcar Contract
Council approved unani-

mously a new contract with
Zipcar.  The original contract, for
one year, has been month-to-
month for the past six months.
The new contract was negotiated
by the city manager in a way that
he thought would save the city
money.  The cost of the two cars
would remain the same but usage
would be combined so there
would be no additional cost to
the city or Green Ridge House
until total usage for both cars ex-
ceeded $2,400 in a given month.
(In the old contract usage for ei-
ther car exceeding $1,200 in a
month generated additional cost
to the city or Green Ridge
House.)

Another change in the contract
credits the city only 50 percent,
instead of 100 per cent, of fees
generated by non-city and non-
Green Ridge House use.
McLaughlin said this was a con-
cession given Zipcar for the re-
duction in their payments from
combining usage of the two cars.
He added that there had been
only around $200 per month gen-
erated so far by non-resident use
of either car.

Council agreed that the Zipcar
program had been a success, espe-
cially at Green Ridge House.

Caregiver Survey
Respondents Needed

Senior Resource of the Month
Seeking  Special  Needs

by Christal Parker Batey, Community Resource Advocate

 Project Identification is a program designed for the special
needs of the disabled and handicapped people in the event of
fire, police or medical emergency.  The information supplied
will be confidentially filed in a central computer serving both
the Police and Fire Department personnel.  Emergency person-
nel are notified of the disabled or handicapped information
while en route to the emergency incident so necessary special
equipment and procedures can be implemented.

The Project Identification form may also be filled out by
business establishments who employ handicapped persons that
wish to have emergency personnel aware of their presence and
location within a given building.

Privacy is assured.  The name of Project Identification par-
ticipants will not be involved in any way.  The form submit-
ted will be handled in the strictest confidence on all levels.
Annually, a card will be mailed requesting an update on both
current address and needs.  The card must be returned for the
information to remain in their records.

Those who would like to participate in the program should
contact the Prince George’s County Fire Department at 301-449-
8120 or for hearing impaired individuals TDD 301-925-5167.

Voter registration deadlines are
looming for Maryland residents
who would like to participate in
the candidate selection process.
Maryland holds closed primaries,
which means only registered
members of a political party may
vote in that party’s primary.  For
example, Maryland independent
voters, Greens, Libertarians and
Republicans would have to
change party affiliation in order
to vote in the Maryland Demo-
cratic Primary in March 2004.

The deadline to change party
affiliation in advance of the pri-
mary is December 8.  A voter
needs to complete a new voter

registration form and return it to
the county registrar.  Forms are
available in libraries, Motor Ve-
hicle Administration Offices and
county registrar’s offices and can
also be downloaded on-line at
www.elections.state.md.us.

Non-registered citizens can
register as Maryland voters until
February 10, 2004.

Also, Maryland law allows
that as long as a voter is 18
years old on Election Day, he or
she may vote in the primary.
That means anyone born before
November 2, 1986 may register
and vote in the March primaries.

Deadline Nears to Change Party
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police
Department. Dates and times are those when police were first

contacted about incidents.

The Greenbelt Police Department is offering a reward of up to $500
for information leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in
any of the unsolved crimes reported in the blotter.   Citizens may
anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the Drug Tip
Line at 301-507-6522.

AMERICAN REALTY

Commission Only - No Extra Fees

Jeannie Smith, GRI
Quality and Personal Service

301-345-1091

NEW
LISTING

         3-F Ridge Road
Two bedroom block unit with two bathrooms (one full bath
located on first floor) with new refrigerator, new blinds, fenced
yard, freshly painted and on the Library side of town.  $114,900

         14-Y Ridge RoadNEW
LISTING

Three bedroom BRICK located close to the Center.  A remodeled
kitchen with extra cabinets, remodeled bathroom, extra shelving
in the separate dining room, new storm doors and a fenced yard
are just the beginning.  Call for an appointment!  $149,9000

        54-D Ridge RoadNEW
LISTING

Three bedroom frame backs to the woods and has a remodeled
kitchen, wall-to-wall carpeting, remodeled bathroom, extra
cabinets in the storage closet, washer and dryer, ceiling fans and
two air conditioners.  The yard is fenced and landscaped.

UNDER
CONTRACT

SOLD
IN 1 DAY!

HEY!  WHAT'S YOUR PROBLEM?

TROUBLE WITH NEIGHBORS?

BAD BUSINESS SERVICE?

NOISE?       MESSY PROPERTY?

You don't have to keep suffering!!

The City of Greenbelt has a COOL way to help you work things out without hassle,
and without courts or lawyers.  It's FREE!  It's CONVENIENT!  It's CONFIDENTIAL!

– and it's called MEDIATION.

So give yourself a break.  You are only a phone call away from information

that could improve your life.  Call 301-345-7203.

City of Greenbelt

COMMUNITY MEDIATION BOARD

Robberies
Beltway Plaza, November 24,

10:03 a.m., a woman was walk-
ing in the parking lot of Beltway
Plaza when a car drove by her.
A passenger leaned out of the
window, took the victim’s purse
and rode away.  The robbers are
described as two black males
one being about 20 years of age,
with hair in dreadlocks. No fur-
ther description on the other
man.  The car is described as a
blue Chevrolet Caprice or
Corsica with a broken passenger
window with tape over it.

Drugs
9100 Springhill Lane, Novem-

ber 23, 4:30 p.m., a 24-year-old
nonresident man was arrested and
charged with possession of mari-
juana with intent to distribute in
a school zone, possession of mari-
juana with intent to distribute,
possession of marijuana, posses-
sion of paraphernalia and trespass.
Police saw him on the grounds of
Springhill Lake Apartments after
he had been banned by agents of
the property.  He was stopped
and found to be in possession of
a quantity of suspected marijuana
and paraphernalia commonly used
to package marijuana for sale.
The suspect was turned over to
the department of corrections for
a hearing before a district court
commissioner.  

9100 block of Springhill Lane,
November 23, 5:50 p.m., a 27-
year-old resident man was ar-
rested and charged with posses-
sion of marijuana.  Police saw
what they believed to be a hand-
to-hand drug transaction.  One of
the suspects then got into a car
and attempted to drive away.
The car was stopped and a com-
puter check revealed that the
driver was in possession of a
quantity of suspected marijuana
and had a suspended license and
an open arrest warrant with the
Howard County Sheriff’s Depart-
ment.  He was turned over to the
department of corrections for a
hearing before a district court
commissioner.

6100 block Springhill Terrace,
November 23, 11:15 p.m., a 16-
year-old Greenbelt resident was

arrested for possession of mari-
juana.  Police responded to a re-
port of a suspicious occupied ve-
hicle in the parking lot.  Upon
approaching the vehicle, the of-
ficer detected the odor of what
he believed to be marijuana.
Located in the youth’s purse was
a quantity of suspected mari-
juana. The youth was released to
a parent pending action by the
juvenile justice system.

Handgun
In reference to an incident in-

volving a motor vehicle accident
reported November 14 in the
area of Greenbelt Road and
Lakecrest Drive, a criminal sum-
mons has been obtained charging
a 27-year-old nonresident with
transporting a handgun in a mo-
tor vehicle.

Theft
Eleanor Roosevelt High

School, November 14, a 17-year-
old resident youth was arrested
for stealing a coat belonging to
another student at the school.
He was released pending action
by the board of education and
the juvenile justice system.

Burglaries
6900 block Greenbelt Road,

November 25, 7:14 a.m., a com-
mercial burglary was reported.

Vehicle Crimes
5700 block Cherrywood Lane,

a 29-year-old nonresident was ar-
rested and charged with theft.
Police saw a suspicious occupied
vehicle in a parking lot.  A com-
puter check revealed that the tag
on the vehicle had been reported
stolen to the Prince George’s
County police department.  The
suspect was released on citation
pending trial.

No vehicles were reported
stolen in this period. Six stolen
vehicles were recovered.

Thefts from, vandalisms to
and attempted thefts of vehicles
were reported in the following
areas: 9300 block Edmonston
Road, 4 court Southway, 7800
block Hanover Parkway, 100
block Westway (four incidents),
9100 block Edmonston Road,
7100 block Mathew Street, 5900
block Cherrywood Terrace, 6200
block Springhill Drive.

(For period of November 21 to November 26)

Prince George’s County has
joined 219 localities and three
states which have passed resolu-
tions protecting residents’ civil
liberties and civil rights.

The county resolution urges
Congress to review the USA Pa-
triot Act and similar executive
orders and actions.  The resolu-
tion directs the Prince George’s
County Police Department to re-
frain from: enforcing immigration
matters that are the responsibility
of the Department of Homeland
Security; engaging in the sur-
veillance of individuals or
groups based on participation in
activities protected by the First
Amendment; using race and reli-
gion as factors to initiate inves-
tigation; fostering any initiative
that encourages the public to spy
on their neighbors; and using ra-
cial profiling to stop drivers or
pedestrians to scrutinize identifi-
cation documents without a spe-
cific suspicion of criminal activ-
ity.

In addition, public libraries in
Prince George’s County Library
(PGCL) system would be re-
quested to post warnings to users
Section 215 of the Patriot Act al-
lows federal agents to obtain in-
formation about books and other
materials users borrow from the
library and that librarians are
prohibited from informing users
if they receive such requests.

“I think many of my col-
leagues in the PGCL system,
along with librarians around the
country, welcome the opportu-
nity to educate our public about
their rights to free inquiry, our
traditional professional practice
of keeping library user informa-
tion confidential and the risk
now posed by the USA Patriot
Act,” said Lucy Duff, a librarian
from Greenbelt. “The Act allows
disclosure not only of library
records, but also many other
kinds of personal records, with-
out good reason to federal
agents.”

“The council’s call on behalf
of residents to defend our free-
doms is crystal clear,” said Susan
Goering, executive director of the
ACLU of Maryland.

Diabetics Social
Diabetics are invited to a free

holiday social on December 9 at
7 p.m. at Doctors Community
Hospital, Lanham, in the Ambu-
latory Surgery Building, fifth
floor meeting room.  Call 301-
552-5134 for more information
or to confirm attendance.

PGC Council Passes
Anti-Patriot ActPOLICE BLOTTER

Rent Increase Moderated,
Tenants Welcome Changes

by Judy Bell

After a meeting with County
Councilmember Douglas Peters,
officials from WMC Management
Company, Inc., sent out Adden-
dum to Lease letters to Charles-
towne North tenants giving them
two options.  Option I:  extend
their existing lease for a one-year
period with a rental rate increase
of ten percent effective January
1, 2004, or Option II: go on a
month-to-month lease with a
rental rate increase of 15 percent
effective January 1, 2004 and a
second and additional rent in-
crease effective July 1, 2004.

“Tenants are generally very
pleased with the outcome,” City
Manager Michael McLaughlin
said when reached for comment.
He further stated that it was his
understanding from WMC repre-
sentatives that assuming the mar-

ket still supports rent increases,
WMC will continue with a mod-
erated approach in the future –
such as ten percent per year –
until the market no longer sup-
ports higher rentals.

Vacant apartments will not be
subject to these options and may
be leased at a much higher rate,
according to McLaughlin.

Earlier in the fall residents
had been notified that their rents
would increase by 33 to 50 per-
cent by December 1.  After re-
ceiving that notice some resi-
dents moved out.  City Solicitor
Robert Manzi reported that there
is no law in Prince George’s
County limiting rent increases
and the Landlord-Tenant Com-
mission that existed in the ’70s
and ’80s has been abolished.

OPEN HOUSE
Saturday, December 6

Noon to 4:00 p.m.

25-D Ridge Road
2 Bedroom/Block

Separate Dining Area
Addition/Air conditioner

Price Reduced!

COMING SOON
3 Bedroom/1 1/2 Baths

BRICK/END
with Addition

3 Bedroom/2 Baths
BRICK

with Addition
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Call us today for a Satisfying Smile!

28 Ridge Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-0717

Fall Bleaching Special
The Most Effective Tooth Whitening Process Available

Treat yourself to a cosmetic
tooth whitening.  You may be a candi-
date for this simple and safe at home
bleaching treatment.

Call today to make
an appointment

DISTINCTIONS AND AWARDS:
DR. CLAYTON S. MCCARL,  JR.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
Member of the Pierre Fauchard Academy.
DR. JAY MCCARL
Dental Implant Symposium, Boston University.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
DR. DAVID J. MCCARL
Quintessence Award for Excellence in Clinical
Restorative Dentistry.

McCarl Dental Group
301-474-4144

For Our New Patients
Polishing & Cleaning

$35.00
after

Complimentary Initial
Dental Exam

Only $35.00 for a complete
polishing and cleaning.

Includes necessary x-rays
on day of examination.
Good only with coupon.

Value up to $192.00.

Office Hours:
Monday 8-5
Tuesday 9-8:30
Wednesday 9-8
Thursday 8-4
Friday 8-3
Saturday 8-12

Dr. Jay; Sally McCarl Moore; Dr. Clayton, Sr.
(retired); Dr. Clayton, Jr.;  and Dr. Dave

$200.00
Regularly $400.00

MEETING continued from page 1 COUNCIL continued from page 1

to that of city staff.
Task Force

Presented for second reading
and adoption was a resolution to
amend the city code to create a
Forest Preserve Task Force.  The
goal of this task force is to ad-
vise council in formulating the
management and maintenance
policy, as set forth in the ordi-
nance creating the forest pre-
serve.  The task force would also
recommend parcels to be desig-
nated as forest preserve areas.
Membership on the task force, as
well as its governance, term, du-
ties, meeting requirements and li-
aisons with both city staff and
city council are all outlined in
the resolution.

As introduced for first read-
ing, the resolution provides for
two members from the Park and
Recreation Advisory Board
(PRAB) and one member each
from the Advisory Planning
Board, the Advisory Committee
on Trees and three at-large mem-
bers who are residents not cur-
rently serving on any advisory
board or committee.

Roberts said a citizen had
asked him if membership could
be adjusted so that unaffiliated
citizens are in the majority.  To
accommodate this, it was sug-
gested that PRAB membership
be reduced to one and at-large

members increased by one to ac-
commodate the request made by
Roberts following this citizen in-
put.

During discussion about how
to adjust the task force member-
ship, council became aware of
deficiencies in membership repre-
sentation.  The Recycling and
Environment Advisory Commit-
tee (REAC) was not included, for
example.  Davis agreed it should
be.  She also thought there
should be a representative from
the Youth Advisory Committee
(YAC).

Council agreed to expand the
task force to 11 members to in-
clude a single additional repre-
sentative from both REAC and
YAC and only one member of
PRAB.  At-large citizen appoint-
ments would be increased to six,
giving citizens without current
advisory status a majority mem-
bership.

Since changes in the resolu-
tion were substantive, it could
not be introduced for second
reading and adoption, in the
opinion of City Solicitor Robert
Manzi.  This occasion could,
however, be considered an intro-
duction and first reading, he
ruled.  The revised resolution
will come before council again at
its December 15 meeting for sec-
ond reading and adoption.

lot of very smart people in Iraq,”
he proclaimed, “but it remains to
be seen how much the democratic
system will work. The
Iraqis don’t understand the de-
tails, but they want a democ-
racy,” he believes. “Many Iraqis
lived in western countries for
years, are highly educated and
understand what needs to be
done,” he affirmed.

Renahan has a one-year con-
tract with Research Triangle, Inc.,
a subcontractor to ICMA.  He
will work with local officials to
help establish democratically-
based councils. He doesn’t know
yet whether he will be involved
in formulating the Iraqi constitu-
tion. As a political scientist he
would like to work on that
project. He feels it is important to
help the Iraqi people establish
their own government quickly as
“people would rather have bad
government than a foreign gov-
ernment,” he commented.

Much of Renahan’s training to
date has focused on security is-
sues. Although he will live in
military compounds once he ar-
rives in Iraq, he hopes to be able
to move around. “You can’t be
effective sitting and writing all
the time,” he proclaimed. “In or-
der to develop institutions and
processes, I will have to get out
and meet people.”  He describes
the political situation in Iraq as
“fluid” and unpredictable at
times; he noted that, “while many
people are anti-Saddam, they are
not necessarily pro-American.”

Renahan spent five years
teaching political science at West-
ern Illinois University and several
years as a city manager in Seat
Pleasant.  More recently he has
served as a consultant for the
towns of Berwyn Heights and
Fairmount Heights and the City
of Mount Rainier, making him

needs, such as the cooperative
purchasing program which saves
cities money by helping their
governments purchase items in
bulk.

“Local governments can’t do it
all – you have to reach out to
partners in a variety of sectors,”
Robertson said.

COG’s main areas of focus are
the environment, transportation,
community services, housing and
homeland security.  Air quality is
an important issue, as are public
health, economic development,
emergency preparation, traffic and
security coordination.  COG’s
role is to work with jurisdictions
to develop and maintain regional
responses to these issues.

Throughout his presentation,
Robertson stressed the importance
of getting city governments to
broaden their local views to a re-
gional scale and creating partner-
ships between different cities
around the region.

“That relationship-building
gives you the ability, when tough
things happen, to pick up a
phone and call a colleague.  And
it’s not a stranger, it’s a person
you’ve worked with for a series or
months or years,” Robertson said.
“That makes all the difference
when dealing with some of these
difficult issues when they come
up.”

COG is funded by financial
contributions from participating
local governments, as well as an-
nual member dues, which come to
about 60 cents per resident.

In addition to COG, Greenbelt
is a member of the Maryland Mu-
nicipal League, which was repre-
sented at the meeting by execu-
tive director Scott Hancock and
member relations and education
manager Linda Burrell.

The goal of the MML,
Hancock explained, is to
strengthen municipal governments
within the state of Maryland, and

to provide local governments
with a resource for reaching other
governments which have dealt
with similar issues.

Hancock made special note of
the organization’s inquiry service,
which has two staffers available to
answer questions from city govern-
ments on a wide variety of issues,
from city ordinances to general le-
gal questions.

“We want to be your first re-
source for information,” Hancock
said, with the opportunity to net-
work and problem-solve with other
governments.

Hancock noted that while
many city councils feel that they
are alone when things become dif-
ficult, they are usually experienc-
ing something that has been dealt
with before in another jurisdiction.

“It’s amazing how much we
share, even the larger communities
share with the smaller communi-
ties,” Hancock said.

The MML was founded in
1936 and currently represents the
state’s 157 municipal governments,
from Port Tobacco with 15 resi-
dents to Baltimore City with over
600,000 residents.  Greenbelt is a
member of the Prince George’s
County Municipal Association.

RENAHAN
continued from page 1

very familiar with the politics of
local government.

That said, he is confident that
democracy has a chance to suc-
ceed in Iraq. He believes that the
Iraqi people are highly motivated
and want to vote in democratic
elections. If democracy can suc-
ceed in Iraq, “it will reverberate
throughout the Middle East,” he
proclaimed. The epitome of his
long career in public service will
be to become part of the Iraqi
success story, he said.

The National Association of
the Mentally Ill (NAMI) will
hold a potluck brunch Saturday,
December 13, 10:30 a.m. to 2
p.m.  The meal will be followed
by an educational program on
“Coping with Holidays” featuring
speaker Agnes Hatfield, Ph.D.,
volunteer awards and a sing-
along.  If a person’s last name
starts with A–F, bring a salad; G–
Q bring a main dish; and R–Z
bring dessert.  RSVP with number
attending and food item by De-
cember 5 at 301-322-1900.  The
event will take place at the New
Carrollton Municipal Center.

NAMI Potluck

Join the Great Greenbelt
Wolkmarchers at Joe's on Thurs-
day, December 11 for a 10K
walk through the community.
Start time is between 4 and 6
p.m.; walkers must finish by 9
p.m.  For those interested, this is
an American Volkssport Associa-
tion sanctioned event.  Flash-
lights are recommended.  For
more information, call John or
Salva Holloman at 301-937-3549

10K Volksmarch
Here Thursday
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Gift Certificates Always Available

for all services

Also

Special Holiday Gifting

Available through December 31

Located in the heart of Historic Greenbelt

143 Centerway      301-345-1849

Hours:  Monday–Tuesday 1–9pm

Wednesday–Friday 9am–9pm

Saturday 9am–6pm

*A complete menu is available at www.pleasanttouch.com

Spa

A Gift for You
Buy a facial for yourself

in December and

get a special half-price

facial for a friend

in January

(price depends on the facial chosen).

Holiday Dazzle
Mini Facial

Eyebrow Shaping

Make-up Application

for $80

Begin Anew . . .
From me to you!

Mini-facial

with a travel-size

skin care set

for $70

Resolution Wraps
Series of three

Detoxifying Steam

Body Wraps

to be taken by Feb. 14

for $200

Potpourri
Anonymous Christian

support for hurting people.
Questioning personal signi-

ficance? Come and meet with
other Christians who combine

prayer, scripture, praise and
real relationships.

Thursdays - 7:00 to 8:30 PM
at Greenbelt Baptist Church

301-474-0046
20 Southway

Greenbelt, MD
20770

Old Greenbelt Citgo
Dave Meadows

Service Manager

   Maryland State Inspections

Oil Changes, Batteries
Brakes, Shocks, Tires
Exhausts & Tune-Ups
MD State Lottery

• Open 24 Hours for Gas and Snacks •

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.

159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A complete service facility equipped to
perform all service requirements that
your manufacturer recommends to com-
ply with Preventive Maintenance service
schedules & extended warranty pro-
grams! Also, routine repairs that keep
your vehicles operating safely and reli-
ably.

A.S.E.
Master Certified Technicians

• Now Featuring! •
Collision repair damage and stolen recovery repairs.

Working with all Insurance estimates.
Most estimates are FREE & in a timely order.

A.S.E. Certified Collision Repair Technician

www.wislerconstruction.com

Home & Business
Improvements

Remodeling-Repairs-Int. & Ext. Painting
Bathrooms-Basements-Kitchens
Ceramic Tile & Laminated Floors

Pressure Washing-Deck Care-Sheds

Wisler Construction
& Painting Co.

Serving Greenbelt since 1991

301-345-1261

Owner has over 20 years experience
Member of the Better Business Bureau

MHIC40475

RATES
C L A S S I F I E D :

$3.00 minimum for
ten words.  15¢ for
each additional word.
Submit ad with pay-
ment to the News
Review office by 10
p.m.  Tuesday, or to
the News Review
drop box in the  Co-
op grocery store be-
fore 7 p.m. Tuesday,
or mail to 15 Cres-
cent Rd., Suite 100,
Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED:  $8.10
column inch.  Mini-
mum 1.5 inches
($12.15).  Deadline
10 p.m. Monday.

NEEDED: Please
include name, phone
number and address
with ad copy.  Ads
not considered ac-
cepted until pub-
lished.

Custom Quality Work Done w/ Pride!
No job too small.

Service work and new homes.
ALL work done by Master Electrician

Insured Lic. #1142 Pr. Geo.

301-622-6999

ZEUS ELECTRIC

 

 

Save Money by Refinancing 

     New Car Loans 4.5% apr 

       Used Car Loans 5.5% apr 

 

               Greenbelt Federal Credit Union 

     Roosevelt Center, 112 Centerway 

                    Call for more information. 

            301-474-5900, www.erols.com/gfcrun 

         apr = annual percentage rate. Rate subject to change without notice. 

New Car Loans 4.5% apr
Used Car Loans 4.9% apr

CLASSIFIED

Missy’s Decorating

301-345-7273
Md. Home Imp. Lic. #26409

Bonded - Insured

WALLPAPERING
INTERIOR PAINTING

CRESCENT SQUARE APARTMENTS
Historic Greenbelt

One Bedroom Apartments
Wall-to-wall carpeting

Excellent condition
$645 plus electric

Vista Management Co.   301-982-4636

Greenbelt
Barber & Stylist

Full Hair service for the whole familyPerm • Color
Highlight • Style

Open 6 days a week
in Roosevelt Center

M-F 8:30 am to 7 pm
Sat 8 am to 6 pm

151-A Centerway
301-486-0950

Beautician – Specially
trained through international
seminars

Barber – 30 years experi-
ence with all kinds of hair,
cuts, styling, also shaving.

AUTOMOTIVE

HONDA ACCORD – 92 six cylinder
white, runs good, $1000 or best offer.
571-220-3219

‘94 FORD TAURUS – Excellent con-
dition, MD inspected, 86K. $3,500
OBO.  301-474-3569

MERCHANDISE

METAL LANDSCAPE TRAILER – 6
x 8, solid sides, blk, $950 OBO, 301-
982-4305.

FREE storage/packing boxes.  9 a.m.
Saturday.  12 Pinecrest Court,
Greenbelt.

3 STEEL BUILDINGS – Up to 70%
off!  30x50, 40x60, 60x100.  Can de-
liver!  Rick, 800-775-1507.

CITRUS FRUIT – Navel oranges, pink
grapefruit and tangerines.  Order by De-
cember 8, pickup on December 18 at
ERHS.  To benefit school band.  301-
345-5393.

FREE WOODEN PATIO FURNI-
TURE – Round table & 4 benches.  Pick
up Saturday after 12 noon.  35H Ridge

YOUR TRASH TO TREASURE!  You
never know what someone else will find
valuable.

NOTICE

ATTENTION – GHI members & ten-
ants of GDC Parkway Apartments!
Having guests for the New Year?  Need
a place to house them close by?  Con-
tact GHI, 301-474-4161.

SERVICES

TRANSFER FILM, SLIDES, PHO-
TOS to VHS or DVD. Tape repair, con-
sumer editing. Photos made from vid-
eotapes, etc. HLM Productions, Inc.
301-474-6748.

JACKIE’S CLEANING – No job too
big or small. Estimates. 301-731-0115.

LEAVES – GHI front and back, leaves
taken away. $50. Pat, 301-312-3273.

INDEPENDENT CARPET CON-
TRACTOR – Call Bill Barber at 301-
860-1881. Always the best for less.

HANDYMAN – Yard, house, mainte-
nance, repair, housework. Prices vary
per hour depending on the complexity
of the job!  CJ, 240-354-1929,
handy11@starpower.net.

HARRIS LOCKSMITH – Clay Har-
ris.  Greenbelt.  Phone 240-593-0828.

NEED HELP WITH HOLIDAY –
Cleaning and decorating or other jobs?
Call Jackie at 301-441-2545 for free
estimates.

GUTTERS – Most gutters $25, in-
cludes downspouts.  Leaves raked and
taken away, $40.  301-213-3273

CARPETS CLEANED – GHI homes,
$50, includes deep clean and deodoriz-
ing.  10% off for seniors.  Pat, 301-
231-3273

HANDYMAN, PAINTER – Prepare
for winter, gutter cleaning, dry wall re-
pairs, etc.  Interior painting specials.
Call Eric, 301-675-1696.

KIM'S ELDERLY CARE – Old
Greenbelt, light housework, etc.  Low
rates.  301-446-2414

Delegate Anne Healey (D-22A
Greenbelt’s District) will attend
public hearings related to the
draft Environmental Impact Study
of the Baltimore-Washington
MAGLEV Project.  MAGLEV is
a high-speed train that travels in
excess of 240 miles per hour us-
ing magnetic energy instead of
locomotives or overhead wires.
Residents in communities along
the railroad right-of way in
Prince George’s County are in-
vited to attend the hearings and
to register concerns about the
project and its impact on proper-
ties adjacent to the railroad
right-of-way.

In Prince George’s County,
those hearings will be held on
Wednesday, December 10 at
Capital Plaza Mall, 4th Floor
Conference Room and on Thurs-

day, December 11 at Gaywood
Elementary School in Seabrook.
The open house will begin at 4
p.m. and will allow residents to
review maps and gather informa-
tion.  The public hearings will
begin at 5 p.m.

Two Public Hearings on B/W MAGLEV

HOLIDAY
GREETINGS

Each year the News
Review publishes
Holiday Greetings

from area residents.  To place
your own message, contact the
Ad Desk at 301-474-4131.
Greetings are scheduled to be
printed in the December 25 is-
sue of the newspaper.
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Brick Townhome 

Just a few steps from Roosevelt Center.  This brick townhome has mod-

ern appliances, cabinets, countertops and more.  Call to See! 

2 Bedroom Townhome 

This home with deck and fenced yard backs to protected woodlands.  

Hardwood floors and new appliances.  Coming Soon! 

Lakeside 

Custom-built brick split foyer being sold by the original owners.  3 bed-

rooms, 2 baths, screened porch and large yard.   $309,900  SOLD 

Townhome With Large Screened Porch 

Modern European-styled kitchen with new cabinets and countertops.  

Large 11’x17’ master bedroom.  Backs to common area.  $141,900 

Brick Townhome 

Unique GHI townhome on the library end of town.  Many modifications 

and improvements.  Large yard and close to Center.  Coming Soon!. 

2 Bedrooms With Remodeled Kitchen 

New cabinets, countertop, appliances and more.  Wide floor plan with 

stacking w/d under stairs. Large fenced yard w/ deck & shed.  $94,900 

End Unit GHI Home With GARAGE! 

This duplex townhome has an attached garage, large corner lot and 

more.  Walking distance to Roosevelt Center.  Nice!  $152,500  SOLD 

Backs to Woods 

Two bedroom townhome with wood deck that backs to protected wood-

lands.  Hardwood floors and many improvements.  Just $94,900 

Fort Washington 

Nearly 1/2 acre lot is adjacent to parkland.  4-car garage with gravel 

parking area.  3br, 2.5 ba. and separate Iiving area. Just $249,900  

Large Corner Lot 

This home was completely renovated just 2 years ago.  New kitchen, 

bath, windows, refinished floors, new siding and more!  $94,900 SOLD 

End Unit With Large Corner Lot 

This home was originally a 3 bedroom townhome that was converted to 

a 2 bedroom.  Fantastic yard that back to woods.  $92,900 SOLD 

2 Bedroom End Unit 

Large, fenced yard that backs to garden area and woodlands.  Wide 

floorplan with newer appliances.  Close to Roosevelt Center.  SOLD 

Greenbriar 

This 3 bedroom condominium has a balcony that overlooks flowers and 

other beautiful plantings.  Ceramic tile floors.  $119,900 SOLD 

Townhome with Screened Porch 

This 2 bedroom block GHI home is just steps from Roosevelt Center.  

Large floorplan with 11x17 MBR.  Fenced yard & shed. $134,900 SOLD 

Townhome Near USDA 

Enjoy quiet walks and scenic bike rides out the back door of this reno-

vated 3 bedroom townhouse.  Modern kitchen and bath  $99,900 

Great Home - Great Price 

Don’t miss your chance to buy a great home in Greenbelt!  This 2-

bedroom townhome has a modern kitchen & bath.  Just $84,900  SOLD 

U.C.=Under contract; seller may consider back-up offers 

CENTERWAY TAX
& ESTATE SERVICE

111 Centerway Suite 204
Roosevelt Center

Year-Round Service
NOTARY

Regina O’Brien, Enrolled Agent
301-345-0272

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

Leonard and Holley
Wallace

301-982-0044
Realty 1 In Roosevelt Center
Your Greenbelt SpecialistsSM

Since 1986

Graduate - Realtor’s Institute Certified Residential Specialist

GREENBELT SERVICE

CENTER

Auto Repairs
& Road Service

161 CENTERWAY ROAD
GREENBELT, MD 20770

(301) 474-8348

A.S.E. Certified Technicians
Maryland State Inspections

Licensed
Bonded
Insured

MHIC
#7540

HOME REMODELING SPECIALIST
Replacement Windows • Siding • Roofing

Repairs • Florida Rooms • Decks • Painting
Kitchens • Additions • Bathrooms

BRICK - BLOCK - CONCRETE
Free Estimates/Town References

“Serving Greenbelt For 30 Years”

Call Dick Gehring 301/441-1246
8303 58th Ave. • Berwyn Heights, MD

 SELLING YOUR HOUSE?
List for less.  My commission rate is 3–4%

with no extra fees.  Have your listing placed in the
multiple listing service for greater exposure.

Call George Cantwell
301-490-3769

○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○

GREENBELT VIDEO
301-441-9446

114 Centerway, Roosevelt Center
Mon-Fri 3-9pm   Sat 11am-9pm   Sun 12-6pm

Special Orders for All Occasions
We Can Find It

New Titles Every Week

○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○ ○

Videos

FaxingCopying

DVDs

SUPER LOW LOW PRICES!
98 DODGE STRATUS SE 61K MILES $5,870
97 PONTIAC GRAND PRIX V6 68K MILES $6,995
00 FORD TAURUS SE 40K MILES $7,995
00 DODGE INTREPID SE 46K MILES $8,995
01 FORD WINDSTAR LX 51K MILES $9,495
01 FORD TAURUS SES LOADED 44K MILES $9,995
98 TOYOTA AVALON V6 48K MILES $11,002
02 CHEVY VENTURE 20K MILES $12,860
    W/ CHILD SEATS
01 TOYOTA CAMRY V6 35K MILES $14,995
03 TOYOTA CAMRY SE TRACTION 16K MILES $16,995
    CONTROL, NICE

13405 Annapolis Rd. (Rt. 450) at Highbridge Rd.
301-262-1313

SALES 301-262-1313
www.melvinmotors.com
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UPHOLSTERY
Many Fabrics to
Choose From.
Free Estimates.
Quick Return.

LEW'S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY
301-262-4135

ATTENTION CHRISTMAS SHOPPERS!

COME OUT TO AN AVON
HOLIDAY OPEN HOUSE!

Featuring Avon's Holiday product line.

Sunday, Dec. 7, 2-4 p.m.
7236 Morrison Dr.

Greenbelt, Md.
Call Sherri for details at 301-345-3140

ADVERTISING

Greenbelt

PHOTO CLUB

has

IMAGES

for sale

Arts & Crafts Fair

Saturday & Sunday
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GIVE BLOOD  1-800-GIVE-LIFE
SERVICES

LEAF RAKING, BAGGING, RE-
MOVAL – Mowing, tree trimming,
clean-ups, free estimates.  Fast machine
service.  John, 301-474-4078.

HOUSECLEANING – $40 and up.
Excellent references, supplies provided.
301-262-4607

GOT SKILLS?  Let all of Greenbelt
know!  Advertise here.  Rates are rea-
sonable and the coverage wide.

REAL ESTATE RENTAL

GREENBELT OFFICE SPACES
FOR RENT – Belle Point Office Park
– 1, 2, 3 large window offices avail-
able.  Newly constructed, attractive,
professional, ideal for professional to
share with law firm.  Use of conference
room, reception, kitchen.  Call Teresa at
301-925-1600.

"MY HUSBAND IS AMAZING!"
says Jessica Gitlis

of handyman husband Mark.
Small jobs – time and material.

301-441-3859

GNR 120403 print.pmd 12/4/2003, 1:35 PM11



Page 12             GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW           Thursday, December 4, 2003

a level of excellence that has
earned the Center a reputation as
a world-class facility.  The innova-
tion, creativity and perseverance
of engineers, scientists, technicians
and support staff are incredible.
Goddard people make things hap-
pen that lead to discoveries and
findings that change our textbooks.
Imagine being able to determine
the age of the universe, the melt-
ing of major ice sheets or the po-
tential of a major solar storm.

It is our namesake, Robert
Goddard, and his story that give
me motivation.  He was a young
man who harbored a vision to es-
cape the bonds of Earth’s gravity
with rocket propellants.  He had
the passion to follow his dream
despite personal health issues and
risks, and the perseverance to ex-
periment against tremendous odds
until the first liquid fueled rocket
was launched. That was 1926 in
Auburn, Massachusetts.”

Diaz believes that if Robert
Goddard and the Wright brothers
were alive today, they might be
amazed at what is the same as
well as what has changed at
Goddard Space Flight Center in
particular and
NASA in general.

Greenbelt’s
Airport

For many resi-
dents of the city it
may come as a sur-
prise that Greenbelt
once had its own
airport, established
in 1928 by
Frederick “Fritz”
Schrom.  The two
runways of Schrom
Airport ran approxi-
mately where Han-
over Parkway is lo-

cated today.  The airport occupied
60 acres of land, had three han-
gars and was used by the Civilian
Pilot Training Program in the late
1930s to train student pilots,
many of them from the nearby
University of Maryland.  In the
airport’s heyday in 1940, more
than 50 planes called the field
home and 120 pilots, mechanics
and instructors flew, worked and
trained there.  During World War
II, Schrom’s wife ran the airport
while her husband finished his
military service.  The airport
closed in 1952.

Greenbelt
Greenbelt will celebrate the

Centennial of Flight at 8 a.m. on
Sunday, December 7 with the
Greenbelt Wright Stuff 5K Fun
Run & Walk, sponsored by the
Prince George’s Running Club.
Race day registration and packet
pickup will begin at 7 a.m. at the
Youth Center.  The first 100 to
enter will receive a Centennial of
Flight pin courtesy of the centen-
nial commission.  The race starts
just outside the Youth Center and
will include two laps around
Greenbelt Lake.

FLIGHT continued from page 1
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Members of the Goddard Flying Club prepare a wing to hang in
exhibits in Kitty Hawk.

A plane being refueled at Schrom Airport.  The
man handling the hose is Fritz Schrom.
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Get into the Arts
Chromatics Play at Arts Center

The Chromatics, the area all-
vocal band that specializes in off-
beat original tunes about life in
these modern high-tech times and
astronomically correct science les-
sons set to music, will end 2003
on a high note with a stop at the
Greenbelt Arts Center Saturday
night, December 6 for their annual
holiday bash.  “This year has
been an incredible ride for us,”
says Greenbelter Padi Boyd.

“In addition to festivals and
coffeehouses, we’ve played at the
Smithsonian Air and Space Mu-
seum, performed for several pro-
fessional societies as banquet en-
tertainment, embarked on our
first-ever mini-tour of the South-
east and are putting the finishing
touches on our limited edition
CD, ‘Mixed Messages.’”

Alan Smale, from Gambrills,
adds, “We try to push ourselves
further every year.  In 2003 we
wanted to see what touring to-
gether would be like.  Our mini-
tour included concerts in Hunts-
ville, Ala.; Nashville and
Fayetteville, Tenn., with appear-
ances on the local NPR radio sta-
tion; a NASA center and a house
concert in an historic home.”

Karen Smale, also of Gambrills,
truly enjoyed life on the road as
musicians.  “It was a great experi-
ence and we were all still smiling
and laughing at the end of it!”

Baltimore resident Barry

Mahaffey is amazed that the
group has found time to com-
plete its fourth studio CD amidst
all its other activities.  “Mixed
Messages” is coming together
and is an entertaining romp,” he
says, “actually more of a random
walk through our current reper-
toire.  We wanted to put some au-
dience favorites on a CD and also
capture the energy of our live
show.”

Most of “Mixed Messages”
was recorded at a recent studio
concert at Blue House Produc-
tions by Jeff Gruber, the
Chromies’ longtime engineer and
co-producer.  The CD also in-
cludes the newest Chromatics
original, “The Day After Christ-
mas,” a unique take on Santa’s
post-holiday workshop, written by
the prolific John Meyer, the
group’s baritone and vocal beat
box from Westminster.  Green-
belt’s Deb Nixon notes that
Gruber will be present at the
Greenbelt Arts Center show, re-
cording the entire concert.

The sounds and showmanship
of the Chromatics appeals to all
ages, so bring the whole family.
After the show, meet and chat with
the band and enjoy free tasty cre-
ations by Greenbelt’s Chef Lou,
compliments of the Chromies.

More information on the Chro-
matics appears on their website,
http://www.thechromatics.com/.

Artist Returns
To Greenbelt

This month painter Shayna
Skolnik is moving her studio to
Old Greenbelt.  Skolnik grew up
in Greenbelt and attended
Eleanor Roosevelt High School.
Her parents are Lola and Steve
Skolnik of Ridge Road.  After
living overseas for several years,
she is eager to return home.  “I
missed the tranquility of
Greenbelt and look forward to in-
corporating these familiar places
into future paintings,” she said.

Skolnik’s first solo exposition
was in 2002 in Seville, Spain
and was sponsored by the El
Monte cultural foundation.  Her
paintings strongly evoke a certain
mood; her expressionistic style
combines past experience,
memory and figurative subjects to
create a unique vision of an es-
sentially positive, joyous world.

Skolnik’s work regularly can
be seen at Plat du Jour, 220 Main
Street, Annapolis.  She has two
group shows in December, at the
Circle Gallery on State Circle in
Annapolis (through February 29)
and another at Gallery Haurie in
Seville, Spain.  For more informa-
tion see www.shaynaskolnik.com.

GAC Presents
Opera Singer

One of Greenbelt’s best-kept
secrets, the Greenbelt Arts Center,
will present acclaimed opera
singer, Bridgette L. Cooper in
“Liederabend, An Evening of
Songs and Arias.”  This program
will be presented two times: Fri-
day December 12 at 7:30 p.m.
and on Sunday, December 14 at
3 p.m. Reservations may be ob-
tained by calling 301-441-8770
#6.  There is a fee.

Cooper has appeared in con-
cert throughout the United States
and Europe to rave reviews and
is a native of Washington, D.C.

She has been the recipient of
several awards including the Paul
Robeson National Vocal Compe-
tition, semi finalist in the
Marjorie Lawrence International
Vocal Competition, finalist in the
Bel Canto Competition in Chi-
cago, YWCA Studio Club Com-
petition of New York, as well as
the semi finalist for the
Meistersinger Competition of
Graz, Austria.

Benefit Concert
Given by Band

The up and coming DC-MD-
based band, Chance Gardener,
will play a charity-benefit con-
cert at the Greenbelt Arts Center
on Saturday, December 13 at
7:30 p.m.  There is a fee.  Res-
ervations can be made by calling
301-441-8770, #8.

Chance’s music is acoustic-
based rock/pop, but with raw
electric elements.  It is driving
and forceful but doesn’t pound
the listener into submission. It is
honest and personal yet it’s
catchy and accessible.

The band is fronted by two
singer-songwriter-guitarists, Mark
Nensel and David Chambers, and
also features Joe Basso (on bass)
and Matthew Richkus (drums).
Nensel and Basso are long-time
DC-band music vets who have
joined forces with their younger
cohorts, Chambers and Richkus,
to create a band that blends
acoustic and electric rock and
pop elements from several de-
cades into a seamless new sound
that goes down easy.

They play all original music,
but for this show the band will
break out their own holiday
songs as well as a few choice
holiday standards.  To hear more
from Chance Gardener, visit the
website www.chancegardener.com
where you can link to their
MP3s, order their CD “Prove
Yourself,” and get a taste of
what’s to come.

Annual Concert
The Greenbelt Community

Center will be the site of the An-
nual Holiday Lights Concert
Sunday, December 14 at 3 p.m.
Conductor G. Thomas Cherrix
will lead the Greenbelt Concert
Band with holiday favorites.  To
learn more call 301-552-1444.

Greenbelter
Dr. Laura
G r a z y n a
Kafka, so-
prano, will
perform in a
free Christmas
recital on Sun-
day, December
14 at 2 p.m. at the Mt. Vernon
Place United Methodist Church,
900 Massachusetts Ave., N.W.,
Washington, D. C.  She and Dr.
Dennis Ritz, oboe, and Dr. Marga-
ret Lucia, piano, will perform the
premier of a new song cycle by
Pennsylvania composer Dennis Ritz
based on Polish Christmas carols.

The event is sponsored by
the Mt. Vernon Place Artist Se-
ries, directed by Sally Long.  A
freewill donation will be ac-
cepted by the church.  Parking is
free in a lot across the street
from the church.  The church is
wheelchair accessible (enter
through the double glass doors
on Massachusetts Ave. and use
the elevator.)  For questions call
the church at 202-347-9620 or
Laura Kafka at 301-474-7915 or
email LAURAKAFKA@aol.com.

Kafka has lived in Greenbelt
since 1989.  She currently
teaches general and vocal music
at Robert Goddard French Immer-
sion school in Seabrook where
she is music department and
electives chair.

Kafka Sings Polish
Christmas Carols

Bridgette L. Cooper

Free Recital at UM
The University of Maryland

School of Music will hold a free
chamber music honors recital
Monday, December 8 at 7:30 p.m.
in the Joseph and Alma
Gildenhorn Recital Hall of the
Clarice Smith Performing Arts Cen-
ter.  The recital includes chamber
works for string, woodwind, brass,
piano and mixed ensembles.
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